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 Update 

F.O.P. Newsletter, Fall 2011, V. 25, No. 3 

Annual Meeting Date Nov. 15, 2011 
 

From the President 
 

Greetings, After some absolutely beautiful weather, [which came after some absolutely wet weather!], a rainy day is upon us again. 

Hopefully when you read this, we will have held on for most of October to some of the color that we were so lucky to enjoy this 

year. What a beautiful Columbus Day weekend! I took full advantage with treks in Pisgah and along other local trails, keeping 

weekend visitors happily entertained. Good food and good hiking, I don't know as it gets any better!  

 

It seems we have also enjoyed a wonderful Indian Summer this year. Eventually the cold winds will blow but if we get ice skating 

and snow as a result, I'm sure there will be many happy folks. One of the things I enjoy at this time of year, aside from no bugs, is 

seeing the surrounding landscape as the leaves fall from the trees. Fall is a great time of year to take advantage of hiking the 

Kilburn Loop since in summertime, it's mosquito alley. Some folks misjudge the amount of time it takes, so please make sure you 

check the map and how much daylight you have before taking off. We, [FOP], try to keep a steady supply of maps in the mailboxes 

at the trailheads but they are also available to download from our website and the state website. Please return your map to the box 

or bring it with you next time as printing costs keep rising and such costs are being absorbed by the FOP. Also, be aware that 

hunting season is in effect. There are a number of dates for different game species so I simply err on the side of caution and wear an 

orange "something" throughout the season. You can get specific information at the N.H. Fish and Game website. 

 

I wish I had more to report regarding management of the Park. The FOP is still in the process of creating a Memorandum of 

Understanding with the state and the buildings and personnel are still in limbo. We have not yet received the MOU and we are 

stalled by the delays at the Department of Resources and Economic Development (DRED). Should anything be decided or 

changed, we will alert people immediately through our website. 

 

On the Park maintenance front, it appears evident that the State has completed their maintenance work here in Pisgah for the season 

as they have pulled out their equipment. Unfortunately, the Park requires work year round and will continue to deteriorate as the 

decision making process at DRED stretches on. Therefore, FOP needs volunteers more than ever to assist with trail maintenance 

happening the 2nd Saturday of each month. We have appreciated the participation during past trail work days by FOP members and 

friends, including people from other user groups such as local equestrian groups. Call John Herrick or me if you wish to volunteer 

or just show up on work days. 

 

I would like to acknowledge a couple of people who went above and beyond with trail work. Scott Blodgett assisted Norma with 

his tractor in cleaning out the beaver debris clogging a main thoroughfare along the Old Chesterfield Road and Gary Montgomery 

spent a great deal of time on trail work in preparation for the Pisgah Trail Run event that he organizes every year. John Herrick 

with the assistance of many weekend warriors has been maintaining trails on the second Saturday of every month. Note the pictures 

of some of their work and workers on the photo pages of this issue of the Update. 

 

Thanks to the wonderful organizational skills of the FOP VP, Gary Montgomery, we had another successful Annual Picnic, despite 

the rain. For those unaware, we were graciously hosted by the Hinsdale Historical Society at the beautiful Ebenezer Hinsdale 

House. We decided not to hold the event at the Pisgah Park Visitor Center due to the costs associated with state permits regarding 

posted public gatherings. Along with great food, we were treated to tours through the beautiful homestead. 

  

Please join us at the FOP Annual Meeting on Tuesday November 15th, at 7:00 at the old Chesterfield Town Hall. This time we will 

be graciously hosted by the Chesterfield Historical Society. Thank heavens for gracious people! 

Hope to see you on the trails!                Kathy Thatcher 
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24th Annual Friends of Pisgah Picnic 

Held at the Hinsdale Historical Society’s Ebenezer House 
 

The Annual Friends of Pisgah Picnic was held Saturday, October 1st at the Hinsdale Historical Society’s Ebenezer House. Due to 

new NH State regulations, the FOP found it cost prohibitive to hold this event at the Visitor Center in Winchester. Graciously the 

Hinsdale Historical Society offered us the use of their facilities. 

 

Thirty-seven friends showed up on a rainy morning. Gary Montgomery, FOP Council Vice President and FOP Picnic Coordinator,  

erected tents for the event or we all would have gotten wet. Hotdogs and hamburgers as well as great food brought by attendees was 

enjoyed by all. Members were thanked for their support and volunteerism. See photos on page 4. 

 

Following the picnic, guided tours of the Ebenezer House were conducted by FOP Council member and Hinsdale resident Bill 

Roberts. There was no interest in a planned Connecticut River kayak/canoe excursion due to the afternoon rain. 

 

 

On the Trail 

 
Pisgah Trail Maintenance – October 8, 2011 

 

With the road downhill from the Horseshoe Trailhead eroded by heavy precipitation from tropical storm Irene and other fall rains, 

the Pisgah 2
nd

 Saturday hike/trail maintenance crew decided to work on the two hills of the Horseshoe Road loop. John Herrick 

raked the road using his tractor. The raking crew, John and his brother Bill Hudachek from Crystal Lake, Illinois plus Susan and 

Walter Slowinski from Brattleboro and Bob Lorette removed tree branches and large rocks. Culverts were also cleared. After lunch 

Matt Edson assisted with the building of water bars to prevent future erosion. Some photos from this workday are on page 5. 

 

John Hudachek 

Pisgah Trail Maintenance – September 10, 2011 

 

Joyce Roberts, Laura Susmann and Steve from the New England Mountain Bike Association (NEMBA) joined the FOP 2
nd

 

Saturday hike/trail maintenance regulars John Herrick, John Hudachek and Matt Edson at the Kilburn parking lot at 10:00 am. Our 

main mission of the day was to clear two known downed trees – one near the three bridges on Davis Hill Trail and the other on the 

Reservoir Trail just south of the Baker Pond Trail. We hiked and cleared the Kilburn Trail and the Blasting Trail through the 

Hinsdale Town Forest up to the Baker Pond Trail. 

 

We cleaned up the downed trees near the Davis Hill Trail three bridges area, then ate our packed lunches. We then hiked up to the 

Reservoir Trail and all the way to the North Ponds Trail without finding some reported downed trees. We found out later that Gary 

Montgomery and Norma Reppucci had cleared the trail the day before. We returned to the Kilburn Trailhead after 2:00 p.m. tired 

after a beautiful day in the Park. We observed many mushroom varieties, prolific perhaps due to the recent heavy rain dumped by 

Hurricanes Irene and Lee. Some photos from this workday are on page 5. 

John Hudachek 

 
Pisgah Trail Maintenance – July 9, 2011 

 

FOP 2
nd

 Saturday hike/trail maintenance members John Herrick, John Hudachek and Matt Edson met at the Kilburn parking lot at 

their  usual 10:00 am time on the 2nd Saturday of July. We had left a vehicle close to the Winchester Road park entrance because 

the plan of the day was to hike and clean the entire lengths of both Davis Hill Trail and Hubbard Hill Trail. Numerous blown down 

trees and branches on the trails and vistas were cleared along the way with our hands as well as the chain saw, pole s aw and 

loppers that we carried with us.  

 

We anticipated that the mosquitoes and deer flies would be dreadful, but they were only a slight nuisance while we were 

climbing Davis Hill. As we approached the top of Davis Hill the breeze picked up and bugs were  not a problem the rest of the 

day. Hubbard Hill Trail was a bigger mess than we anticipated and we left significant debris on the no rthern third of Hubbard Hill 

Trail for another day. We returned to the Kilburn Trailhead over five hours after starting and  found a full parking lot with 

vehicles lining both side s of the road out onto Route 63! It was a great day for a summer hike! Some photos from this workday 

are on page 5. 

John Hudachek 
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Friends of Pisgah Annual Meeting 
 

Tuesday November 15, 2011 

Town Hall, Rte 63, Chesterfield 

7:00 PM 
 

Business Meeting Agenda 
 

President’s Report (Kathy Thatcher) 
 

News from the Park (Norma Reppucci) 
 

Committee Reports 
 

Report of the Nominating Committee (Matt Edson) 

   (All nominees have agreed to serve if elected.) 
 

Officers  

President Kathy Thatcher (Chesterfield) 

Vice President Gary Montgomery (Chesterfield) 

Treasurer John Hudachek  (Chesterfield) 

Secretary Robert Smith (Keene) 
 

Council Members: To serve a Three Year Term, expiring in November 2014 

Bernie Rideout (Hinsdale) 

John Herrick (Chesterfield) 

Walt Slowinski (Brattleboro) 

: To serve a Two Year Term, expiring in November 2013 

James Nikiforakis (Keene)   

 

Election of Officers and Council Members 

 Nominations from the floor 

 Close nominations 

 Cast ballots 
 

Informational Program 
 

Highlighting the Chesterfield Section of Pisgah Park 

 
Facilitators: Laurel Powell and Neil Jenness 

       

Neil has been active in Chesterfield history, particularly with Historical Society, for many years. She has been the President of the 

Chesterfield Historical Society for more than 25 years and is a former Board Member of the Historical Society of Cheshire County. 

Laurel is a former teacher in the New Hampshire schools and now teaches in Warwick, MA. Her special interest for Pisgah Park 

and the FOP has been as Chair of the FOP History and Education Committee. She is employed by the Historical Society of 

Cheshire County as the educator for school and summer vacation children’s history camps. Laurel has worked on a number of Story 

Circles resurrecting and reconstituting history of various aspects of the Pisgah Park and southwest New Hampshire history. Some 

of you may recall the exciting Ice Harvesting program, “Ice Harvesting and Ice Men of Cheshire County” of several years ago. 

 

The meeting program will highlight the Chesterfield section of Pisgah State Park. Laurel and Neil will present an interactive 

program and help FOP meeting attendees to understand the history of the Chesterfield part of Pisgah by providing some interesting 

history of the people, their homesteads, mills and farms that were in the northern area of the Park. Laurel and Neil will share slides, 

maps and other historical artifacts to jog the memories of members and hope attendees will bring other memories to mind. Do you 

remember the Castle residence? the farm which was Chief Justice Harlan Fiske Stone’s birthplace? the serene cemeteries? Fullam 

Pond with its many camps, the dam and old mill site?  Nash City within the Hardscrabble area? We encourage all attendees to bring 

along their own mementos and memories of Chesterfield's Pisgah. FOP thanks the Chesterfield Historical Society for hosting this 

event and for the many Chesterfield Historical Society’s volunteers who assisted with the gathering of information for this 

presentation.  
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Some Images from Our Annual Picnic 

 
Photos courtesy of Marty Summers and John Hudachek. You can see more images on our web site (www.friendsofpisgah.com).  

 

 
 

Allan Boucher Plus Neil and Kathy Jenness 

 

 
 

Lance Zinn (l to r), Joyce, Marguerite and Bill Roberts with 

Gordon Schofield 

 

 
 

Vice President Gary Montgomery Giving His Undivided 

Attention to the Burgers and Dogs 

 

 
 

Chris Montgomery, FOP President Kathy Thatcher plus 

Laurel Powell Enjoying Some of the Plentiful Food  

 

 
 

Joe Reppucci, Park Manager Norma Reppucci, and Long Time 

FOP Member Iva Woods 

 

 
 

Laurel Powell, Gary Montgomery (cooking) and Chris 

Montgomery at the Food Tent 

 

 

http://www.friendsofpisgah.com/
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Summer and Fall Trail Season 
 

Come and join FOP on our monthly hikes or special hikes (see www.friendsofpisgah.org ). Enjoy lots of fun outdoors in the Park. 

Most work/hike days last a maximum of 2 hours. On the trail we will do some cleanup work, check the state of the trail and relax at 

lunch, most times at some choice spot. Photos from John and Bill Hudachek and John Herrick. See more photos at our web site.
 

 
                           John Hudachek (foreground) Working the 

Shovel While John Herrick Does the Raking with His Tractor 

 

 
Bill Hudachek Working on the Rocks After Cleaning a Culvert 

 

 
L to R, Steve (from NEMBA), Laura Susmann (obscured), 

John Hudachek, Matt Edson & Joyce Roberts 

 

 
Work Party on Trail.  L to R, Laura Susmann, Steve from 

NEMBA, Matt Edson, Joyce Rogers 

 

 
Matt Edson & John Hudachek Before Tree Clearing 

 

 
Matt & John Picking Up Brush 

http://www.friendsof/
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Historic Pisgah Museum 
 

The Friends of Pisgah had a vision to preserve and protect the historic value of the area within the boundaries of Pisgah State Park. 

FOP decided to construct buildings to represent the type of structures that were in the Park at its heyday. The house (Visitor 

Center) and barn, gifts by FOP to the State, are intended to replicate 1800s buildings. The house has been furnished with period 

artifacts donated or loaned to FOP. A museum was placed in the barn to further educate the members of FOP and the public of the 

people’s use of the land and natural resources through farming and logging. Gifts and loans of furniture, equipment, machines and 

tools show what was needed to make a living and support a family. FOP is grateful for these artifacts.  
 

The State of New Hampshire has verbally notified the FOP Council that it will take possession  of the two buildings from FOP. 

However the State predicts that the buildings will be closed from October to March. We have not yet received a written document 

spelling out the particulars of this arrangement. However, it appears that the premises will be less closely monitored during the 

closure months than in the past. Please note that at present, the Manager is at the Visitor Center on weekdays for only a part of the 

day. The Visitor Center does have an alarm system paid for by FOP. If you are concerned about the safety of items in the Visitor 

Center during the winter and are one of the generous people who gave personal items to FOP and want to remove them from the 

premises for safe keeping, please notify me or any other member of FOP Council. We will arrange to get your artifacts to you. 

Please remember that, if you claimed a tax deduction for any gift to FOP, if you have your artifact returned, you will have to make 

necessary corrections with the IRS. 

Laurel Powell – FOP History and Education Chair  

336-7479  lpowellbks@comcast.net 

 

 

The Woods in Fall – Acres of Acorns 
 

What an interesting fall we have had. Despite the weird and difficult weather of early spring and the summer, the woods have a 

great feel to them these days. Okay, so it is to snow tomorrow! However, despite the possible new snow here at the end of October 

and the relatively tame colors this year, we have had some excellent reds and yellows in the woods. The bronzes and yellows of the 

oaks have begun to appear. In addition to the delightful appearance of the oak leaves wavering in the late afternoon sun, the oaks 

seem to me to have been very prolific in the production of acorns this year. A neighbor and I were walking last week on Old 

Chesterfield Rd in Winchester, just below the Park boundary. We were bombarded with acorns falling from the trees. Amazing! A 

look at the ground made me think this must be a banner year. There seem to be acres of acorns wherever I look or walk. 

 
I decided to take a crash course in acorns, thinking I could determine if this is a banner year. Who knew so many pages of acorn 

literature were lurking in the literature just waiting to be devoured. If you think we have a great surplus of acorns this year, I agree. 

I checked some web sites that report on volunteer observations of the acorn crop each year. Unfortunately there were no NH 

volunteers. Nevertheless, my observations here in the Pisgah region convinced me that the squirrels will not go hungry in Pisgah 

this year. Of course other mammals collect acorns for stored food. Native Americans once did the same. 

 

According to Wikipedia, acorns are one of the most important wildlife foods in areas where oaks occur. Unlike many other plant 

foods, acorns do not need to be eaten or processed right away, but may be stored for a long time, as done by squirrels. In years that 

oaks produced many acorns, Native Americans sometimes collected enough acorns to store for two years as insurance against poor 

acorn production years. 

Acorns are attractive to animals because they are large and thus efficiently consumed or cached. Acorns are also rich in nutrients.  

Total food energy in an acorn varies by species but all compare well with other wild foods and with other nuts. The acorns and 

leaves of oaks vary with type. The leaves of white oak are dull red, brown, bronze or yellow in the fall. Oak colors are slow to form 

and the oak is usually about the last tree to turn in the fall. Red oak trees, another oak native to New England and the eastern U.S., 

in general, produce leaves that vary from red to greenish yellow or brown in the fall. The black oak is also native to southern NH 

and produces large red, reddish brown or yellow-brown leaves. 

So, perhaps there is still time to take a fall hike or walk in Pisgah State Park and enjoy the varied colors of oak leaves mixed with 

the leaves of poplar, beech and other late turning trees. Watch out for the falling acorns and the many which crunch underfoot. This 

is the feel of fall. A slight breeze, sun slanting through the leaves which are flickering in the light, squirrels and jays chattering and 

competing for the fall harvest will make for a great stroll or hike. Try it! 

Matt Donachie 

http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Food_energy
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Getting Around On Foot, Snowshoe or Cross Country Skis in Pisgah – Part IX 
 

A Direct Trek Through the Park.  
 

Although most of our published routes are loops, an interesting hike, snowshoe or cross country ski trip can be made directly 

through the heart of Pisgah. From the Horseshoe Rd Trailhead in Chesterfield, a trip to the Visitor Center by car would be about 22 

miles long. However, it is possible to travel about 7 miles directly through the Park to reach the same destination. Ideally the trip 

will be made after spotting a car at the Visitor Center and driving a second car to the Horseshoe Rd Trailhead. We will start our trip 

at a high point and travel basically downhill for the first half of the trip and somewhat uphill at the end..  
 

Leaving from Horseshoe Rd we head downhill to where a trail junction provides a trail which bears right, toward the Winchester 

Rd gate and the Hubbard Hill Trail. However, we continue straight at the junction and intersect Winchester Rd about a mile east of 

its gated end where we bear left. The trail (old road) crosses a small brook and continues generally downhill passing (on the right) 

access to the Lily Pond Trail and then the North Round Pond Trail. Further down the dirt road, crossing into Winchester, and now 

on Old Chesterfield Rd we come to a gate and a small parking lot. Old Chesterfield Rd continues across the lot. Several trails 

(Parker Trail, Dogwood Swamp Trail) lead more or less south out of the parking lot. 
 

Back on Old Chesterfield Rd, we continue past some small ponds on the left to the junction with the short side trail on the left 

which leads into a parking area for Fullam Pond. This short spur is worth the side trip which takes one from the parking area on 

another 100 yds to the shore of Fullam Pond. The Pond is always pleasant to visit at any time of the year. In the fall, colorful trees 

adorn the far lake shore. In winter, when the Pond is safely frozen, excellent cross country skiing can be had on the lake surface. 
 

Returning to Old Chesterfield Rd, we continue south southeast past more ponds and marshes on the right and come to Broad 

Brook. This is a good spot for a lunch break. 
 

Now we head more or less south along on a level track, with marshy areas of the Broad Brook basin to our right. The road  

continues and soon crosses a small brook flowing from left to right under the road. The road climbs upward for a short distance, 

crests the hill and heads in a long moderate downhill past the end of the Snow Brook Trail on the left and, in another ¼ mile, to the 

junction of Old Chesterfield Rd with Broad Brook Rd. Uphill now a bit past Cheese Rock (on the left) and down again, over Snow 

Brook, then past the Nathan Field Homestead site (on left), the road heads up again to the junction with Jon Hill Road. Continuing 

slightly up hill on Old Chesterfield Rd, one goes past some historic sites (Joshua Cook Homestead, Doolittle Sugar House) on the 

left. From there we go past the Ebenezer Hutchins Homestead site (on the right) and the Jediah Eaton Homestead site. Along the 

way we will have passed the site on the left  of recent State logging, crossed a modest sized brook and come to a steep rise  in the 

road. After about  200 yds one reaches the top of the rise and passes on the left a small pond and the site on the left of the Benjamin 

Doolittle Homestead. The land around this area was thinned about a decade ago to encourage wildlife development. 
 

About 200 yds after reaching the level area, at the site of the Doolittle Barn and the junction with the Doolittle Trail, the road 

ascends moderately steeply past the Doolittle Cider Mill site and proceeds about 300 yds to the Visitor Center and the trail’s end.  

 

The small ponds along the road are often delightful; Fullam Pond is worth a short stay. The gurgling brooks and springs make 

delightful listening and great pictures from spring through fall. This half day trek is very relaxing and not too strenuous. 

 

Matt Donachie 

 

Time to Renew Your FOP Membership for 2012 -Use Form on the Address Page 
 

Note: Martha and I wish to acknowledge the frequent assistance of Laurel Powell and other Council members in the retrieval 

of the printed newsletters from the publishing company and the preparation and mailing of these on a number of occasions in 

recent years when we were not available on a timely basis to perform this function. 

Matt Donachie 
 

 

 

Update is published occasionally during the year by Friends of Pisgah, Inc. 

Editor: Matt Donachie (PO Box 11, Winchester, NH 03470) (603/239-6590) (e-mail: mattd1932@myfairpoint.net) 

Production and Mailing: Martha and Matt Donachie   President: Kathy Thatcher (603/363-4482) 

Copyright 2011 Friends of Pisgah, Inc.  No reproduction without written permission. 
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Friends of Pisgah, Inc. 

PO Box 134 

Chesterfield, NH 03443-0134 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

First Class Mail 

 

 

Please use the form below and send to the address shown if you wish to join FOP, renew membership or give one as a gift. 

The Friends of Pisgah maintain a nominal dues structure with the intent being to encourage as many individuals and families as 

possible to join. Over half of the student/single/family dues provides for printing and mailing the Update and the Annual Picnic 

notice, as well as for the fine food at the picnic. Dues are as follows:  student - $10, single - $15, family - $20, group (club) - $30.  

Cut here ------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

  

Date: __________ 

 

Name(s): _______________________________ 

Address:  _______________________________ 

_______________________________________ 

_______________________________________ 

Phone: _________________________________ (Home) 

Phone: _________________________________ (Work) 

E-mail: _________________________________ 

 

Questions? Call Kathy Thatcher (603-363-4482) 

or John Hudachek (603-363-8897) 

 

Send form and check to: 

Friends of Pisgah, Inc. 

PO Box 134 

Chesterfield, NH   03443-0134

Category 

(Check applicable boxes) 

ß New 

ß Renewal 

ß Gift 

ß Student ($10.00) 

ß Single ($15.00) 

ß Family ($20.00/address) 

ß Group ($30.00) 

ß Donation $ _________ 

 

Name/Address of gift giver 

__ __________ ___________ 

________________________ 

________________________ 

 

Willing to Assist On Committee 

for: 

ß Annual Picnic 

ß Educational Programs 

ß History/Archaeology 

ß Membership 

ß Newsletter Articles 

ß Planning & Strategy 

ß Fund Raising 

ß Public Relations/Park  Info 

ß Rails to Trails Advisory  

ß Trails/Maintenance 

ß Wantastiquet-Monadnock 

Greenway 

ß Other _____

 


